SALARY SCHEDULE 1972-73 - as of December 1, 1972

STEP	B.A.	M.A.	ED.SPEC.
0	\$ 8,400.00	\$ 9,200.00	\$ 9,850.00
1/2	8,631.50	9,537.50	10,187.50
1	8,863.00	9,875.00	10,525.00
1-1/2	9,131.50	10,234.00	10,884.00
2	9,400.00	10,593.00	11,243.00
2-1/2	9,755.00	10,965.00	11,615.00
3	10,110.00	11,337.00	11,987.00
3-1/2	10,377.00	11,704.00	12,354.00
4	10,644.00	12,071.00	12,721.00
4-1/2	10,918.50	12,440.50	13,090.50
5	11,193.00	12,810.00	13,460.00
5-1/2	11,494.00	13,192.50	13,842.50
6	11,795.00	13,575.00	14,225.00
6-1/2	12,106.00	13,842.50	14,492.50
7	12,417.00	14,110.00	14,760.00
7-1/2	12,717.50	14,385.00	15,035.00
8	13,018.00	14,660.00	15,310.00
8-1/2	13,284.00	15,171.00	15,791.00
9	13,550.00	15,682.00	16,272.00
9-1/2	13,957.00	16,165.00	16,785.00
10	14,364.00	16,648.00	17,298.00

Farmington Public Schools

Michigan State University
LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL
RELATIONS LIBRARY,

farmington

AGREEMENT

8-31-73

between

BOARD OF EDUCATION of the FARMINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

and

FARMINGTON EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

1971 - 1973

LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL

RELATIONS LIBRARY

Michigan State Universit

ERRATA SHEET TO AGREEMENT between BOARD OF EDUCATION of the FARMINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT and FARMINGTON EDUCATION ASSOCIATION 1971-1973

Article I, I. 6 (Page 5)

Delete - second sentence

Add --

The Association will be responsible for disbursement of the Michigan Education Association and National Education Association dues paid to it, to the treasurers of those organizations.

Article V, A, 6 (d & e) (Page 16)

Add --

- d) Kindergarten teachers shall receive a 15 minute relief period per session.
- e) Teachers in grades one through six shall receive a 15 minute relief period per day.

Article V, B, 13 (Page 18)

Add --

b) In the event a school is open for teachers but closed for students; or when a teacher who is normally scheduled with students at a given time is without students, the teacher may volunteer to act as substitute teachers. However, the above rate will not apply.

Article VI, E (Page 21)

Add --

WORK STATIONS (Caption addition)

Article VII, J (Page 24)

Change - "When Article XIII, Section G applies" to: "When Article XIV, Section G applies".

Article VIII, A, 4a, B, 4a, C, 4a, E, 4a, F, 4a. (Pages 25-31)

Change - in each case - "Starting with the 71-72 year" to:

"Starting with the 70-71 year".

Article X, C (Page 39)

Add -

In order to assure that pupils are taught by teachers within their areas of competence, teachers will be assigned only within the scope of their teaching certificates and their major or minor fields of study, except temporarily and for good cause.

Article XII, E and F (Page 43)

Delete -

Duplicate language provisions E & F on page 43.

Article XXI (Page 61)

Delete -

Sanctions from title Strikes and Sanctions.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE	I	RECOGNITION AND DUES DEDUCTION	2
ARTICLE	II	ASSOCIATION RIGHTS and RESPONSIBILITIES	7
ARTICLE	III	TEACHER RIGHTS and RESPONSIBILITIES	10
ARTICLE	IV	BOARD RIGHTS and TEACHING CONDITIONS	13
ARTICLE	V	WORKING and TEACHING CONDITIONS	14
ARTICLE	VI	CLASS SIZE	20
ARTICLE	VII	COMPENSATION	22
ARTICLE		LEAVE POLICIES	25
		A) Health B) Maternity C) Elective Public Offices D) Military E) MEA-NEA Elective Office F) Peace Corps and Vista G) Illness-Disability-Death in Family H) Personal Business Policy I) Sabbatical Leave J) Jury Duty K) Emergency Absence L) Leave-Association President M) Other Leaves	
ARTICLE	IX	DEPARTMENT CHAIRMEN	37
ARTICLE	X	TEACHER EMPLOYMENT and ASSIGNMENT	39
ARTICLE	XI	VACANCIES - PROMOTIONS - TRANSFERS	40
ARTICLE	XII	REDUCTION OF PERSONNEL	42
ARTICLE	XIII	TEACHER EVALUATION	44
ARTICLE	XIV	TEACHER PROTECTION	46
ARTICLE	XV	CONFERENCES and CONVENTIONS	48
ARTICLE	XVI	SCHOOL CALENDAR	51
ARTICLE	XVII	ADDITIONAL TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS	52
ARTICLE	XVIII	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	56
ARTICLE	XIX	PROFESSIONAL STUDY COMMITTEE	61
ARTICLE	XX	RETIREMENT POLICY	61
ARTICLE	XXI	STRIKES and SANCTIONS	61
ARTICLE	XXII	NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES	62
ARTICLE	XXIII	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	63
ARTICLE	XXIV	DURATION OF AGREEMENT	64
		APPENDIX A - SCHOOL CALENDAR 71-72	65
		APPENDIX A - SCHOOL CALENDAR 72-73	67
		APPENDIX B - SALARY SCHEDULE 71-72	69
		APPENDIX B - SALARY SCHEDULE 72-73 APPENDIX B-1 SPECIAL ASSIGNMENTS	70
		The state of the s	

AGREEMENT

This AGREEMENT made and entered into this 1st day of September 1971, between the BOARD OF EDUCATION of the FARMINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT, Oakland County, Michigan (hereinafter referred to as the "Board) and the FARMINGTON EDUCATION ASSOCIATION (hereinafter referred to as the "Association").

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, both parties recognize the value of maintaining good relationships between the administration and faculty, and

WHEREAS, the Board and the representative of the teaching personnel - Farmington Education Association - have a statutory obligation pursuant to the Public Employment Relations Act, Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965, to bargain in good faith with respect to hours, wages, terms and conditions of employment, and

WHEREAS, the parties have reached certain understandings which they desire to confirm in this Agreement,

In consideration of the following mutual covenants, IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

.The employer

Bi Japunes de le

- The Board recognizes the Farmington Education Association as the exclusive and sole bargaining representative, as defined in Section 11 of Act 379, Public Acts of 1965, for all certified teaching personnel under contract, including summer school and driver education teachers, physical therapists, and occupational therapists, diagnosticians, psychologists, school social workers, counselors, department chairmen - but excluding substitute teachers and adult education teachers, the superintendent, assistant superintendent of instruction, business manager, director of administrative services, director of personnel, director of elementary education, director of secondary education, director of special education, director of physical education and athletics, director of summer school and adult education, director of vocational education, principals, administrative interns and ad- . ministrative assistants and excluding all other supervisory and executive personnel - within the meaning of the Public Employment Relations Act.
- B. Teachers on leave under contract shall be governed by the provisions of the agreement in force at the time the leave is granted, unless otherwise specified in the agreement, and such teachers shall continue to be considered within the bargaining unit.
- C. The Board agrees not to negotiate with any teacher's organization other than the Farmington Education Association for the duration of this Agreement.
- D. Except as provided elsewhere herein, all full-time teachers in the bargaining unit shall, on the sixtieth (60) day following the beginning of the school year, beginning of their employment, or the execution of the Collective Bargaining Agreement, whichever is later, will either:
 - 1. Become members of the Association: or
- Pay to the Association a service charge which the Association certifies is the cost for the negotiations and administration of this Agreement. On or before September 15, the Association will verify in writing to the Board the amount of such.

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION AND DUES DEDUCTION - cont'd

noise or a company of the part is the second E. Exceptions to Section D above shall be:

the two pages on the trees.

- 1. Anyone not covered by the collective bargaining agreement.
- 2. Full-time teachers hired during the school year shall be required, as a condition of employment, within 60 days of hire, to tender (through direct payment or deduction authorization). only a pro rata amount of the membership dues or service charge. Such pro ratum shall be based on a maximum of ten (10) months (school year) and the number of months remaining in the school year.
- F. In the event that a full-time teacher (covered by Section D & E above) does not join the Association or tender his service charge to the Association, either directly or through a voluntary deduction authorization, as provided in Section D & E above, by the sixtieth (60) day as required, the Association may request, and upon that request, the teacher's services shall be terminated in conformance with the Michigan Tenure of Teachers Act; provided, the Association has complied with the following:

 - 1. Fulfillment of the requirements of Section G in this Article.
 2. Fulfillment of its fiduciary obligations by sending written notice to the full-time teacher that he has an obligation to tender dues or service charge, and a period of ten days has been allowed for tender of such obligation, the amount of such tender, and to whom such tender is to be made. A copy of such notice should be sent to the Board.
 - Fulfillment of its responsibilities by sending official written notice to the full-time teacher (copy to the Board) that he has not fulfilled his obligations by the requisite data and that a request for his discharge was being made to the Board.
 - 4. By stating in the request for discharge that such request is in conformance with the provisions of this Article, that the teacher has not complied with his obligations, and such action constitutes an official request of the Association.
 - G. Effectiveness of this provision will not be applicable to, nor will it cover full-time teachers who were in the employ of the Board and have neither joined the Association, nor paid an equivalent service charge, prior to the 70-71 school year.

were with a wind the

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION AND DUESDEDUCTION - cont'd

H. In the event a full-time teacher does not tender his payment of dues or service charge directly to the Association, he may execute a written authorization to the Board for deductions from his pay. Authorizations once filed with the Board's Business Office shall continue in effect until revoked by the teacher, on a form available from the Association, and filed with the Board's Business Office. Provided, a revocation filed after September 1 of any year shall not be effective until the first paycheck due in the following school year.

The deductions permitted under the authorization shall be:

- Association Member The regular and equal amount of Association dues and fees, including the M.E.A. and N.E.A. (but excluding fines, assessments, etc.)
- 2. Non-Members The service charge certified by the Association as set forth in Section D-2.
- I. The Procedure for deductions shall be:
 - 1. Individual authorization forms are to be furnished by the Association and when executed, filed by it with the Board's Business Office.
 - 2. Authorizations must be filed with the Board's Business
 Office one (1) week prior to the second scheduled pay day
 of the month the first deduction is to be made.
 - 3. Dues shall be deducted in an equal amount from one regular pay check each month, for ten (10) months beginning in September and ending in June each year.
 - 4. The Board will reimburse any teacher for deductions made in excess of the proper deductions, unless the dues have been transmitted to the Association, in which case the Association agrees to reimburse the teacher.
 - 5. The Association will, at least fifteen (15) days prior to the beginning of each school year, give written notification to the Business Office of the amount of its authorized dues, and those authorized by the Michigan Education Association and the National Education Association, which are to be deducted in that school year under such authorization. The amounts of the deduction for such dues are not subject to change during that entire school year.

- 6. Dues deducted shall be transmitted to the Association on a prompt basis, but not less than monthly, along with an alphabetical list of employees from whom deductions are made. The Association and National Education Association dues paid to it, to the treasurers of those organizations.
- J. If any court of competent jurisdiction from which there has been no final appeal holds that an "agency shop" clause is invalid, illegal or unconstitutional, or if the State Legislature enacts a law forbidding the "agency shop" clause, or any part thereof (which this Article does not conform to or with), this Article shall be modified to the extent required to conform.
- K. As a condition of the effectiveness of this Article, the Association agrees to assume the legal defense of any suit or action brought against the Board regarding this Article of the Agreement.

The Association further agrees to indemnify the Board for any cost or damages which may be assessed against the Board as the result of said suit or action, subject, however, to the follow-- ing conditions: a w sas am tot

- 1. The damages have not resulted from the negligence, misfeasance or malfeasance of the Board or its agents.
- 2. The Association, after consultation with the Board, has the right to decide whether to defend any said action or whether or not to appeal the decision of any court or other tribunal regarding the validity of the Article or the defense which may be assessed against the Board by any court or tribunal.
 - 3. The Association shall notify the Board of the Association's attorney and the Association's attorney shall consult with the Board's attorney as to all phases of the suit or action.
 - 4. The Association shall have the right to compromise or settle any claim made against the Board under this Article.

month by the

L. DEFINITIONS

Property of the second second

1. The term "teacher", when used in this Agreement, shall refer to all employees represented by the Farmington Education Association in the bargaining unit as above defined, and referencé to male teachers shall include female teachers.

the market or content of the

Congress of the participation of the

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION AND DUES DEDUCTION - cont'd

I. Definitions - cont'd

- 2. The term "Board" and "Association" shall include authorized officers, representatives and agent.
- 3. Whenever the phrase "in the opinion of, at the discretion of, as determined by, at the will of---" or similar terms are used, it shall be understood to confer responsibility for the decision whithout precluding a grievance based on an arbitrary or capricious decision.

report but the date of the contract of the property of the pro

raterilatele di la casa la composita de la com

united that mis signification to the last terms of the same of the

All the state of t

nergialis de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya de la companya del companya de la companya del companya del companya de la companya de la companya de la co

Agranda de la companya della companya della companya de la companya de la companya della company

the true of the section of the secti

- 6 --

1. Difference Communication Active

- A. The Association and its members shall continue to have the right of using school building facilities for meetings in accordance with existing Board policies as spelled out on the permit to use the building. A permit to use the building shall be secured from the Director of Buildings and Grounds at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance. Small committee meetings or building meetings of the FEA may be held without a permit providing they do not interfere with or disrupt school operations. No meeting shall be held at any time other than during the normal working hours of the building custodian and/or janitor except by permission of the Board and payment of the costs involved.
- B. Membership insignia or pins appropriate for normal wear may be worn by members of the Association.

The Association shall be provided adequate bulletin board space in a place readily accessible to teachers in each school building for the posting of notices and other material relating to the official business of the Association. The Association Building Representative shall be responsible for the posting of all such material and the content thereof.

The Association shall continue to have the right to place material relating to the official business of the Association in the teachers' mail boxes. The Association Building Representative shall have the responsibility for the placing of such material and the content thereof.

All Association material posted or placed in teachers' mail boxes shall be identified as to its source. A copy will always be furnished to the Principal.

Pupils shall not be involved in the delivering of Association's communications. It is understood that the use of communication media shall not interfere with regular school business.

C. It is the responsibility of the Association tohonor written Board policies and written Administrative regulations not in conflict with the provisions of this Agreement.

T HANDING

ARTICLE II - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILTIES - cont'd

- D. 1. Association officials who are not employees of the district shall be permitted to visit school premises to transact official Association business, provided they first report to the Principal's office (or other Board representative in appropriate instances) upon entry, and secure permission from the Principal (or other Board representative). Permission shall not be withheld if the Association official's visit will not interfere with or disrupt school operations.
- With advance notice, any Association member may leave their building at the conclusion of the students' day for Association meetings, provided that this leaving does not interfere with nor disrupt school operation.

These meetings shall be the following:

a. F.E.A. Executive Board Meeting.

the stance

- b. Human Relations Committee or any other committees set up in cooperation with the Board or Administration.
- five (5) in any year.
 - 3. Association business may be conducted during working hours, provided it does not interfere with nor disrupt school operation. Such business should be reasonable in length and should not interrupt classes. School telephones may continue to be used for Association business providing such use does not interfere with or interrupt school business.
 - E. The Association agrees that it shall continue to admit all teachers to its membership without discrimination by reason of race, creed, color, sex, marital status, or national origin, and to represent equally all teachers without regard to membership or participation in or association with the activities of any other teacher organization.
 - F. The Board will make available to the Association all public information, including the following (which shall be sent to the Association when they become available):
 - 1. Agendas and minutes of all Board meetings.
 - 2. Annual and monthly financial reports and audits.
 - Budgets and budget revisions.
 - 4. Student membership and census data.
 - 5. Projected data: Financial resources. School population.

Part !

ARTICLE II - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES - cont'd

The Board will make available to the Association, as soon as possible, and no later than the end of the second week of school, the names of teachers in the bargaining unit and the building to which they are assigned. Changes throughout the year shall be made available to the Association at the end of each month.

- G. The Board will give the Association and individual teachers a reasonable opportunity to express their views before the Board takes final action on the following matters: S. Water Water
- Proposed Referenda on Operating Millages.

 Proposed Referenda on Bond Issues. 1.
- 2.

all the state of the same state of the same

is Asacetapian and Lamber as

The section of the se

Proposed major revisions of education policy and curriculum.

The decision of the Board on the above will be final and non-grievable providing the procedure set forth in this provision has been followed.

H. In the event the Association is desirous of sending representatives to local, state or national conventions, workshops and conferences, conducted by the MEA or NEA, representatives shall be granted released time provided that said request for leave has been submitted to the Superintendent through the Association. When these days accumulate beyond thirty (30) in any school year, the Association will reimburse the District for the substitute's pay. and the ed out official

the state of and the state of t

Let divide the employer to the later of the

and the second of the second of

TOO 5

inchin you

- A. Individual teachers shall have the right to use school building facilities for meetings at all reasonable hours in accordance with existing Board policies. A permit to use the building shall be secured from the Director of Buildings and Grounds at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance in each instance.
- B. The Board will continue to apply the provisions of the Agreement without regard to race, creed, color, sex, marital status, or national origin.
- C. It is the responsibility of all teachers to honor written Board policies and written Administrative regulations not in conflict with the provisions of this Agreement.
- D. A telephone message taking device will be provided by the Board. The absent teacher, or his agent, will report his impending absence at any time up to 6:30 a.m. After 6:30 æ.m. until one hour before reporting the time for any individual teacher the absent teacher, or his agent, shall call the substitute office. The absent teacher, or his agent, shall state his name, school, grade, and/or subject.

An unlisted number will be given to all teachers for this purpose and it shall be the obligation of all teachers to keep it confidential.

In each school the principal and his staff will develop a procedure so that the principal will know at the beginning of each school day if a group of students are unsupervised.

It is the teacher's responsibility to have adequate, written lesson plans available for the next school day. The written lesson plans will be prepared in a book provided by the Board of Education. The Board, Administration and Association will continue to encourage long range planning by the teacher.

The absent teacher or his agent shall call his building principal before 2:30 p.m. on the day before he will return to his post.

Without such a call it will be assumed that the teacher does not plan to return and the substitute will be retained for the following day. If the teacher does not make a call and both the teacher and the substitute report for work the following day, the substitute's salary may be deducted from the teacher's salary if there is no other assignment available for the substitute.

ARTICLE III - TEACHER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES - cont'd

- E. In order to provide continuing health protection for students and other school personnel, it shall be the policy of the Farmington Public School District that:
 - 1. Upon initial employment each employee shall provide by certification of his private physician evidence of:
 - a) Such state of health that he is able to attend to his assigned duties without undue absence during the ensuing year.
 - b) Freedom from active tuberculosis and other communicable diseases.
 - 2. At least every year thereafter the employee will show evidence of his continued freedom from active tuberculosis by either a tuberculin skin test or a chest x-ray in accordance with State regulations.
- F. In any situation (such as severe weather, heating plant failure, etc.) when in the opinion of the Superintendent of Schools, it is necessary to discontinue regular classes for pupils in any school or in the entire district, information will be provided through designated radio stations as early as possible. It is expected that the teachers will report for work at the regular time or as soon thereafter as road conditions in each individual teacher's situation permit, unless they are notified not to report.

 Teachers shall be notified -- in the same manner as school closings are announced if a building is not accessible.
- G. It is the responsibility of the teacher to see that he is properly certified and meets all qualifications of the position for which employed.
- H. Any and all responsibilities related to the submission of state, county, and school board reports will be accomplished apart from classroom instructional time.
- I. When a teacher is called to his supervisor's office for the intended purpose of being reprimanded or disciplined, upon request he may have an Association representative present. Teachers shall not be reprimanded or disciplined in front of students, parents or unconcerned personnel.

ARTICLE III - TEACHER RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES - cont'd

- J. No teacher shall be disciplined, demoted, dismissed or suspended with or without pay, or reprimanded without reasonable or just cause. The action shall be appropriate to the offense and uniformly administered. Reasonable and just cause shall include among other causes:
 - 1. Incompetence
 - 2. Insubordination

16 6 no banks of the Busines

. Profes is aligned by the world -4 "122 cm

and the domination of the same and the same at the sam

proticus. Delive to December 1 to 12 ac.

- 3. Immorality
- 4. Any violation of the terms of this Agreement

Unless it adversely affects his professional performance and/or reputation, the private and personal life of any teacher is not within the appropriate concern or attention of the Board.

- K. Factual information in possession of the Board which involves disciplinary action of a teacher shall upon the written request, of the teacher be made available to said teacher, and the Association if the teacher so requests.
- L. All teachers agree to notify the Board as soon as possible of their intention not to continue employment with the District.

the top of the section of the sectio

- with the state of

Committee and the Committee of the Commi

The marks of the

ARTICLE IV - BOARD RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

the superposition than the boundaries

A. The Board - on its own behalf and on behalf of the electors of the District hereby retains and reserves unto itself, all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the Laws and the Constitution of the State of Michigan and of the United States, including the foregoing, but without limiting the generality of: The determination and administration of educational policy; the operation of the school; the management and control of school properties, facilities, grades and courses of instruction; and the selection, direction, transfer, promotion, discipline or dismissal of all personnel.

The exercise of these powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities by the Board and the adoption of such rules, regulations and policies as it may deem necessary shall be limited only by the terms of this Agreement.

- B. It is mutually agreed that the Board retains the right to establish and equitably enforce reasonable rules and regulations which relate to the professional duties of the teacher. Copies of these rules and regulations will be made available upon request to the Association.
- C. The Board and the Association agree that the atmosphere of academic freedom that has prevailed in the Farmington School District should be continued as a means of fostering good teaching and learning.
- D. The Board shall provide the Association with a copy of all job descriptions of members in the bargaining unit on or before September 15 or as they are prepared.
- E. The Board in cooperation with the Association will actively seek minority group personnel, thereby, insuring multi-ethnic representation on the school staff.

ARTICLE V - WORKING AND TEACHING CONDITIONS WORKING CONDITIONS

1. The regular working day, including lunch period, shall be seven hours and fifteen minutes. This time shall be scheduled by the building principal for classroom instruction of students, preparation and planning, conferences with parents and students, supervision of students as assigned in past building practices and staff meetings.

The contract of the Nation of Line 14

The starting and ending times of teachers shall not be altered without giving the Association an effective voice in decision.

- 2. Any teacher who is assigned or volunteers to supervise student activities outside the teacher's regular work day shall be paid at a rate set forth in Appendix B. Such assignments shall include:
 - a) Dances
 - b) Grade or class parties (that are scheduled beyond the regular work day of teachers).
 - c) Athletic events or programs
- d) Music programs
 e) Dramatic productions
- f) Student fairs
- g) Club sponsored events, excluding regular club meetings and trips.
 - h) Test proctor (Saturday testing program).
 - i) Commencement exercises (except senior class sponsor).
 - j) Bus supervision after the teacher's regular work day
 - k) Emergencies as determined by the Administration

Payments for such activities shall not be funded from the student organization finances.

3. The teachers recognize that their responsibilities to their students and profession require the performance of duties that involve the expenditure of time beyond that of the regular working day. Among these responsibilities and duties are the following:

we do not the second

- a) Daily preparation for effective teaching.
- b) Correcting student written work including examinations.
- c) Attending faculty meetings:
- 1. Building meetings as necessary for the efficient functioning of the educational program of the school.
- 2. System-wide meetings when necessary for the efficient functioning of the educational program of the district including grade level and departmental meetings.
- d) Annual Open House.
 - e) Teachers will confer with parents at times other than formal reporting periods, preferably in accordance with their scheduled work day and during their conference period.

Participation by teachers in activities of the school that are attended by the public - such as P.T.A. meetings and Student Performances and Activities - is desirable and shall be encouraged by the Association.

was the way of the an apparent all of eather second about 12 15

4. It is agreed that upon reasonable request of a teacher in situations or for purposes that cannot be accomplished at any other time, the principal may permit a teacher to leave the building during the regular working day other than at times when the teacher is directly involved in the instruction of children and providing the teachers absence from the building in no way interferes with the normal operation of the school.

5. Lunch Period

a) Elementary - each teacher (elementary) shall have a duty free continuous lunch period of at least 45 minutes.

mily trying demonstration consultated to a first a A (

and the contract of the track of the contract of the Cal

- b) Secondary each secondary teacher shall have a duty free continuous lunch period of at least 25 minutes.
 - c) Teachers in the building during the lunch period shall continue to respond to emergency situations, as they may occur from time to time.

- 6. Conference and/or Preparation Periods.
 - a) Secondary each secondary teacher shall be scheduled with a conference and/or preparation period equivalent to a regular class period each day except that from time to time period may be used for Assembly programs.
 - b) Elementary elementary teachers may use for conference and/or preparation time during which their entire class is receiving instruction from other personnel, with the following exceptions:
 - 1. In order to acquire the concepts necessary to integrate art and music into other subject areas, the non-tenure teachers will remain in the classroom with the art and music consultant until the substance of the lesson has been presented to the students.
- 2. Since art and music are taught by the consultant and classroom teacher as a team, the tenure teacher will remain in the class room with the art and music consultant when a new concept is being introduced or a program is being prepared.
 - 3. The classroom teacher may, if he chooses, remain in the classroom during the time described in paragraphs 1 and 2 above.
 - c) Each elementary teacher shall be scheduled with a conference and/or preparation and planning period of thirty (30) consecutive minutes each day.

Sales Christians and Dunk Committee of the State of the S

experience by the property of the contract of

IN THE STATE OF TH

Color of the second of the second

B. TEACHING CONDITIONS

- 1. The Board agrees to provide and the teacher agrees to take reasonable care of the following:
 - a) Storage space for teachers, closet space for teachers to store personal belongings, and storage space in class-rooms for instructional materials.
 - b) Chalkboard space in classroom.
 - c) Copies of texts used in courses teachers are to teach for their use.
- Dictionaries in classrooms where needed.
- e) Attendance books, papers, pencils and the like required in daily teaching in reasonable quantity.
- f) Keys to a locked personal storage space for each teacher.
 - g) Filing space.
 - h) Forms consistent with the Master Agreement.
 - The Board agrees to continue to work toward providing instrumental music teachers, visiting teachers, school social workers, speech correctionists and reading specialists with instructional space in school buildings.
- 3. Faculty work areas shall continue to be made available to the staff which contain typing, duplicating equipment and supplies to aid teachers in preparation of instructional material.
 - .4. Clerical personnel shall also continue to aid teachers as arranged between principal and staff.
 - 5. Nineteen (19) teacher aides shall be provided for Kinder-garten and Primary 1.
 - 6. The Board will provide in each school:
 - a) Lunchroom facilities for the staff.
 - b) A room to be used as a staff lounge, the room to be appropriately furnished and ventilated by a fan.
 - c) Staff restrooms (men and women separate) which do not open directly on the staff lounge or work area.

B. TEACHING CONDITIONS - cont'd

- 7. Private telephone facilities shall be made available to teachers for their reasonable use.
- 8. The Board agrees to supply, and maintain, and the teacher agrees to reasonably take care of appropriate texts, library reference facilities, maps and globes, laboratory equipment, audio-visual equipment, art supplies, athletic equipment, current periodicals, standard tests, questionnaires, and similar materials in reasonable quantities. Likewise, the Board agrees to keep the schools properly equipped and maintained.
- 9. Upon the request of the staff in each building, vending machines will be installed in the staff lounge. The proceeds shall be placed in an internal revolving account fund, separate in each building. The funds may be used at the discretion of the staff in each building.
- 10. The Board shall make every effort to provide and maintain adequate off-street parking facilities at each building, and adequate access from the parking lot to the building.
- 11. Teachers will not be required to work under unsafe or hazardous conditions as determined by the immediate supervisor. In an extreme emergency preventing determination by the supervisor, the teacher will make the decision, but will report such decision to the supervisor or the Superintendent's office as soon as possible.
- 12. Teachers shall not be required to drive school buses as part of their regular or special assignment.
- 13. Teachers will not be used as substitute teachers except in following cases:
 - a) Teachers shall not be required but may volunteer to act as substitute teachers during their conference periods. They shall be paid \$5.50 per clock hour computed to the nearest quarter hour.

B. TEACHING CONDITIONS - cont'd

c) In the event a teacher returns from leave and no position exists for which he is qualified according to the provisions found in Article VIII, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute.

- Teachers newly hired to the district with such an understanding, may be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute until a position for which he is qualified becomes available.
- e) Upon agreement of the teacher, Board and Association a teacher may be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute for a period not to exceed one year. Upon expiration of the agreed to duration of assignment the teacher will have all those rights incurred in Article X1-C, 1-5.

It is hereby recognized by the Board and the Association that the above exceptions constitute the only instances where teachers shall be used as substitute teachers. THE STATE OF THE S

- Parties acoust for the first of the first

and we specify the true of the specific in the specific

THE PROPERTY OF THE PARTY OF TH

of the tribility of the party of the tribing the field with which prends from the last section of the first section of the and sonio tog () by i may ad leasts the term

. wind the rest factor of the common

The state of the Africa to the second was

A. PUPIL-TEACHER RATIO

Because the pupil-teacher ratio is an important aspect of an effective educational program, the parties agree that class size shall be lowered whenever possible, and to the extent feasible (taking into account the availability of qualified staff, facilities, funds, and state requirements). It is agreed that the following limits on class size represent desired objectives:

BUT STATE OF THE S

AL SECTION OF THE SEC

1. Elementary - Elementary teachers will be assigned to elementary buildings in sufficient number to keep the average per room in any one building - twenty-nine (29) or under.

ro Jac V. de Gradun Provo de Caluaria anticada e esta de Caluaria (A. V.)

2. Secondary - Secondary teachers will be assigned to secondary buildings in sufficient number to keep the average per class - in any one building - twenty-nine (29) or under, excluding study halls, physical education, instrumental, and vocal music.

If, at any time, it is found that a specific building average is exceeded by ten percent (10%), the building administrator will explain to the teachers concerned. If the average is exceeded by fifteen percent (15%), the involved principal, Association representative, and the Superintendent's representative, shall meet to plan means for relieving the situation. If the limit exceeds seventeen and one-half percent (17½%), one of the following solutions will be established by the representative of the Board. In any case, the decision by the Board shall be final as to which solution will be used:

- 1. Hire teacher aides.
- 2. Re-scheduling of students.
- 3. Additional teachers hired.
- 4. Teacher's and Association's consent.
- 5. Other solutions as determined by the Board and Association Agreement.

B. GUIDANCE COUNSELORS

- 1. Junior High Student-Counselor ratio will be no greater than 450:1.
- 2. Senior High Student -Counselor ratio will be no greater than 400:1.

and surplined the second control of the second control of

C. SPECIAL EDUCATION

The maximum class size and consultant case loads shall not exceed the maximum standards established by the Michigan Depart-19 38/198 1 0 ment of Education.

D. JUNIOR HIGH COMMITTEE

The present junior high study committee will continue its study of the junior high curriculum, with special attention given to the development of a five class per teacher class load. The meetings of this committee shall be on school time unless otherwise determined by the committee. 100. 11:

Julius as the

Said Margary

At 20 - 36

E. The number of students assigned to work stations shall not exceed the number that the station is designed to serve. recommended to a selection of the complete to

personal to the total and the

in the manufacture of the ega of the common that the same of the s s me delle commentation que en la commentation de l

the second of the second of

and the second of the second of the second of the

time to the arms of the fermion of the first The second of th

and the second of the second o

The state of the s

A STREET STLD IN THE STREET TOWN THE AREA OF THE STREET

and a sect of the representation of the figure of the

remaining to the figure of the Colemna by

that have the or the cutting of froster of

ARTICLE VII - COMPENSATION

. i :

- A. The basic salaries of teachers covered by this Agreement are set forth in Appendix B which is attached to and incorporated in this Agreement.
- B. Upon initial employment in Farmington, teachers will be allowednot to exceed-five(5) full years of credit as shown on Appendix B for successful teaching experience prior to their appointment. In this experience credit may be included-not to exceed-two years for successful military experience.
- C. The teacher's weekly salary shall be determined by dividing his annual salary by forty (40).
- D. The teacher's daily salary shall be determined by dividing his weekly salary by five (5).
- E. If a teacher's position requires him to work on a full time basis prior to or after the regular school calendar, he will be paid at the rate determined by C and D above.
- F. The Board will pay at the rate of \$0.11 per mile for approved use of the teacher's automobile on school business.
- G. In order to qualify for additional compensation on the AB+ schedule and the MA+ schedule (Appendix B) the following conditions are required:
 - 1. ONLY graduate semester hours earned after certification-will be counted.
 - 2. Semester hours credited should be approved in advance by the Superintendent or his designee. Past semester hours credit may be submitted for approval by the Superintendent.
 - 3. Official transcript showing graduate credits required for additional compensation must be furnished by the teacher to the Superintendent by the end of the first month of the semester in which compensation is to become effective.
- H. Employee Insurance-LIFE-The Board will provide for each full time contract teacher term life insurance protection in the amount of \$10,000.00. Such life insurance to become effective thirty (30) days after the signing of the Agreement. The Board will determine the Carrier for such insurance. New employee insurance shall become effective when insurance company's requirements are met.

I. HOSPITALIZATION - The Board agrees to pay 100% of all full time employees' medical and hospital insurance coverage, full family coverage, for teachers for whom this will not constitute duplicate coverage.

Employees not eligible for family coverage shall be entitled to single subscriber coverage. This amount may - at the teacher's option - be applied as follows:

- 1. Individual or Family Blue Cross Blue Shield of the type presently offered by the Board Master Medical, no X-Ray cost (ML).
- 2. MEA Health Care Insurance of the type presently offered by the Board.

Part-time employees will receive a pro-rata share. A full time employee shall be interpreted to be those who work forty (40) or more weeks during the school year and who work at least six (6) hours per day, five (5) days per week.

New employee insurance shall become effective when insurance company's requirements are met.

J. INCOME PROTECTION - The Board agrees to provide 100% of the cost of insurance coverage to all regular full time contract teachers desirous of participating to protect against long term and permanent disability.

Said coverage shall begin after ninety (90) working days of disability and provide benefits of 50% of the teacher's regular contract salary computed on a daily basis until age sixty-five (65). Provided, however, that if the teacher still has accumulated sick leave allowance, he shall only be entitled to draw his remaining sick leave thereafter on a pro-rata basis at the rate of the difference between his insurance benefit and his regular contract salary computed on a daily basis.

The Carrier shall be determined by the Board and such insurance shall become effective thirty (30) days after insurance Company's requirements are met.

THE PARTY OF THE P

J. INCOME PROTECTION - cont'd

Teachers drawing Workmen's Compensation, Article XIII, Section G, will not draw the benefits of Article VII, Section J, when Article XIII, Section G applies.

New employee insurance shall become effective when insurance company's requirements are met.

- K. RETIREMENT BENEFIT Upon retirement, a payment of \$125.00 per year of service up to thirty (30) years in the Farmington Public Schools shall be paid. Retirement must be based on the Michigan Public Schools retirement plan to qualify for this retirement benefit; and provided further, that the teacher shall have been employed in the Farmington Public School District for at least ten (10) consecutive years prior to retirement.
- L. Deductions from pay shall be clearly identified and itemized in writing on the check itself or any attached notice.
- M. Refunds for errors or over-deductions shall be made within four (4) weeks from the date the error or over-deduction is detected.
- N. Teachers may continue to elect a twenty-one (21) or twenty-six (26) pay plan. Changes in plan may be made until prior to the first day of August.
- O. In the event a pay period ends during a scheduled holidy, checks will be issued on the last school day preceding the holiday.
- P. The salary schedule for 1972-73 will be determined by comparing with all other 1972-73 schedules in Oakland County. The Farmington Schedule will, at each step, have the ranking among the Oakland County School Districts as shown in Appendix B. To determine the precise amount for each step it will be the amount midway between the next higher ranking school district and the next lower ranking school district.

The new salary will be computed as of October 1 and recalculated as of December 1 or sooner by mutual agreement if all districts in Oakland County are settled. All adjustments will be retroactive to the start of the school year.

The Ed. Specialist schedule shall be \$650.00 above the MA schedule at each step.

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES

con the boots a

A. HEALTH LEAVE

was a little strike

. ditte

- Health leaves, when recommended by a physician shall be granted without pay or fringe benefits up to a maximum of one (1) year. At the expiration of such leave, the employee must return or resign unless a special extension is recommended by the Superintendent and granted by the Board.
- 2. Eligibility for health leave of absence requires a minimum of two (2) years continuous employment by the school district immediately prior to such leave of absence.
- 3. A first extension of health leave shall be granted upon the recommendation of a physician. A further extension of leave of absence may be granted at the will of the Board of Education upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of schools.
 - 4. While an employee is granted a leave of absence, he shall retain the following employment rights held by him before such leave was granted:
- a) The same position on the salary schedule as held when the leave was granted. Starting with the 71-72 school year, if a teacher has been employed at least forty-six (46) working days of a semester, experience credit for the semester will be allowed.
 - b) Unused sick leave as held at the start of the leave.
- 5. An employee on a leave of absence must give written notice to the Superintendent of Schools by March 1st of the year the leave expires of his intention to return or resign unless an extension of leave or a new leave has been granted.

 Notice of Intent to Return is the responsibility of the individual. In the event such Notice is not received, the Board has the discretion to interpret this as a resignation.
 - 6. The Notice of Intention to Return to duty after a health leave shall be accompanied by a written statement from a physician certifying the fitness of the employee to fulfill his duties.

A. HEALTH LEAVE - cont'd

7. Re-employment will be conditioned by the availability of an opening for which the individual is qualified - according to North Central and Board of Education requirements in either their major or minor field. In the event no position exists for which he is qualified according to these provisions, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute. . doi to be a control of the and a regulation.

B. MATERNITY LEAVE

- 1. Eligibility for a maternity leave of absence requires a minimum of two (2) years continuous employment by the School District immediately prior to such leave of absence.
- 2. A maternity leave, without pay or fringe benefits, shall be granted for a period of one (1) year. The employee requesting such leave will be so in writing - seven months before the expected birth of the child. The employee may be allowed to continue in her position until the beginning of the third (3rd) month prior to the expected birth if a physician's statement is furnished certifying her fitness to perform her tasks, and provided further that - at the discretion of the Board - upon a physician's approval, the teacher may be allowed to continue further.
 - 3. A first and second extension of Maternity Leave shall be granted annually upon request thirty (30) days prior to the termination of the present annual leave. A further extension of Maternity Leave may be granted at the will of the Board of Education upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools.
- 4. While an employee is granted a leave of absence, she shall retain the following employment rights held by her before e such leave was granted:
- a) The same position on the salary schedule as held when the leave was granted. Starting with the 71-72 school every year, if a teacher has been employed at least fortysix (46) working days of a semester, experience credit for the semester will be allowed. Then party music to
 - b) Unused sick leave as held at the start of the leave of absence.

B. MATERNITY LEAVE - cont'd

5. An employee on a leave of absence must give written notice to the Superintendent of Schools by March 1st of the year the leave expires of his intention to return or resign unless an extension of leave or a new leave has been granted.

Notice of Intent to Return is the responsibility of the individual. In the event such Notice is not received, the Board has the discretion to interpret this as a resignation.

The state of the s

- 6. Re-employment will be conditioned by the availability of an opening for which the individual is qualified according to North Central and Board of Education requirements in either their major or minor field. In the event no position exists for which he is qualified according to these provisions, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute.
- 7. Return from such leave will be no earlier than six (6) weeks after the termination of the pregnancy.

The graduations of the army filtering more as including the

8. A female teacher adopting a child may be granted a leave according to the terms of Section B. Said leave will begin upon the final order of the Probate Court awarding custody of the child.

C. ELECTIVE PUBLIC OFFICE

1. Eligibility for an elective public office leave of absence requires a minimum of two (2) years continuous employment by the School District immediately prior to such leave of absence.

in a fundament and and the contraction of the mental and the state of the contraction of

- 2. The Board shall grant a leave of absence without pay or fringe benefits prior to the beginning of the school year or at the conclusion of the school year, not to exceed one (1) school year to any teacher to campaign for elective public office for himself or to serve in such office.
- 3. A further extension of a leave of absence or a second leave of absence shall be granted if required by a single term of office being served.

Jenna da 15

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont'd

C. ELECTIVE PUBLIC OFFICE - cont'd

- 4. While an employee is granted a leave of absence, he shall retain the following employment rights held by him before such leave was granted:
 - a) The same position on the salary schedule as held when the leave was granted. Starting with the 71-72 school year, if a teacher has been employed at least forty-six (46) working days of a semester, experience credit for the semester will be allowed.
- 5. An employee on a leave of absence must give written notice to the Superintendent of Schools by March 1st of the year the leave expires of his intention to return or resign unless an extension of leave or a new leave has been granted. Notice of Intent to Return is the responsibility of the individual. In the event such Notice is not received, the Board has the discretion to interpret this as a resignation.
- 6. Re-employment will be conditioned by the availability of an opening for which the individual is qualified according to North Central and Board of Education requirements in either their major or minor field. In the event no position exists for which he is qualified according to these provisions, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute.

D. MILITARY LEAVE

- 1. An employee covered by the salary schedule who terminates employment in the School District to perform active service in the armed forces of the United States is entitled to reemployment rights in the position he is vacating, or one of like status and pay scale, provided the employee serves only one term, or until the state of emergency is ended, and provided also as follows:
 - a) The position vacated is other than temporary.
 - b) He is honorably discharged from the armed services.
 - c) He applies for re-employment within ninety (90) days after discharge or from hospitalization continuing after discharge for a period of one (1) year.

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont-d 210 GV 430

D. MILITARY LEAVE - cont'd

- d) He is still qualified to perform the duties of the position.
- e) Re-employment will be conditioned by availability of an opening for which the individual is qualified according to North Central and Board of Education requirements in either their major or minor field. In the event no position exists for which he is qualified according to these provisions, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute.

STAND THE STAND OLD NOTE OF THE STAND OF THE

- f) In the event of re-employment, the following provisions shall apply:
 - 1. Accrual of seniority shall be granted.
 - 2. Increments shall be added as if the employee had been in the school district employ during the time of such active service in the armed forces.
 - 3. Unused sick leave held at the start of the leave shall be restored.
- 2. Furthermore, all provisions of this policy shall be in accordance with Act 145 P.A. 1943 as amended, governing military leaves of absences. If there is a difference between this agreement and the laws of the United States and/or Michigan regarding Military Service, the Federal or State law will prevail.

E. M.E.A. AND N.E.A. (State and National) EXECUTIVE OFFICE

(Tiel trop moids with the first of the control of

- 1. Eligibility for a leave of absence to serve as an elected officer of M.E.A. at the state level or of the N.E.A. at the national level, requires a minimum of two (2) years continuous employment by the School District immediately prior to such leave of absence.
 - 2. A teacher who is elected to such office as stated in Section 1 above shall be granted a leave without pay or fringe benefits for a period not to exceed one (1) year.

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont'd

E. M.E.A. and N.E.A. (State and National) ELECTIVE OFFICE - cont'd

3. A further extension of a leave of absence or a second leave of absence shall be granted - if required by a single term of office being served.

AS PICH OILS FAR - 200

- 4. While an employee is granted a leave of absence, he shall retain the following employment rights held by him before such leave was granted:
 - a) The same position on the salary schedule as held when the leave was granted. Starting with the 71-72 school year if a teacher has been employed at least forty-six (46) working days of a semester, experience credit for the semester will be allowed.
 - b) Unused sick leave as held at the start of the leave of absence.
- 5. An employee on leave of absence must give written notice to the Superintendent of Schools by March 1st of the year the leave expires of his intention to return or resign unless an extension of leave or a new leave has been granted.

 Notice of Intent to Return is the responsibility of the individual. In the event such Notice is not received, the Board has the discretion to interpret this as a resignation.
- 6. Re-employment will be conditioned by availability of an opening for which the individual is qualified according to North Central and Board of Education requirements in either their major or minor field. In the event no position exists for which he is qualified according to these provisions, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute.

F. PEACE CORPS AND VISTA

requires a minimum of two (2) years continuous employment by the School District immediately prior to such leave of absence.

a dieno a cheer onl see the transfer in its learn

2. Any teacher will be granted a leave without pay or fringe benefits for a period of one (1) year for duty in the Peace Corps and/or Vista, Such service shall entitle the teacher to experience credit on the salary schedule.

and the Total

F. PEACE CORPS AND VISTA - cont'd

- 3. A further extension of a leave of absence or a second leave of absence may be granted at the will of the Board. All extensions requested during the term of this contract shall be granted - if required - by the single term the teacher is serving.
- 4. While an employee is granted a leave of absence, he shall retain the following employment rights held by him before such leave was granted:
- a) The same position on the salary schedule as held when the leave was granted. Starting with the 71-72 school year, if the teacher has been employed at least forty-six (46) working days of a semester, experience credit for the semester will be allowed.
- b) Unused sick leave held at the start of the leave of absence.
- 5. An employee on a leave of absence must give written notice to the Superintendent of Schools by March 1st of the year the leave or a new leave has been granted. Notice of Intent to return is the responsibility of the individual. In the event such Notice is not received, the Board has the discretion to interpret this as a resignation.
- 6. Re-employment will be conditioned by the availability of an opening for which the individual is qualified according to North Central and Board of Education requirements in either their major or minor field. In the event no position exists for which he is qualified according to these provisions, he will be offered a regular teaching contract as a substitute.

G. ILLNESS - DISABILITY - DEATH IN FAMILY

1. All full time teachers regularly employed for the school year who are absent from duty due to personal illness shall be entitled to use sick leave days in accordance with the terms of this Article. Upon having reported to duty and having successfully served the first two weeks of their contract, regular full time teachers will be credited with twelve (12) annual sick leave days for that contract year.

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont'd

G. ILLNESS - DISABILITY - DEATH IN FAMILY - cont'd

Teachers who do not have sufficient leave days in their bank to cover an illness during the first two weeks of the school year and have a pay deduction resulting therefrom, will be reimbursed from the subsequent sick days credited at the end of their two weeks of service.

es en gradicatorio i dor

Should a teacher, without any accumulated sick leave, leave before completing the full contract year, and have used his days advanced as outlined above, a deduction will be made on the basis of one (1) day credit per month of service completed. Regular part-time teachers (and not substitutes) and teachers employed by the district after the opening of school shall receive a pro-rated portion of the appropriate leave above.

- 2. Each teacher shall be entitled to accumulate the unused portion of their sick leave which shall be available for future use. Sick leave shall be cumulative to a total of one hundred sixty (160) days. Each teacher shall be notified on the first pay date in November of each year the number of sick leave days in his bank at the start of school.
- 3. The teacher may use his annual and cumulative sick leave for religious holidays and for death or illness in the immediate family.
 - 4. Immediate family shall be interpreted as; husband, wife, son, daughter, guardians, mother, father, brother, sister, grandparent, grandchild, and the corresponding relative of the teacher's spouse.
- 5. According to existing practice all requests for such sick leave must be submitted to and approved by the Supërintendent of Schools; proof of illness, signed by a physician and approved by the Superintendent of Schools, may be required at any time.
- of five (5) consecutive days, the Board may at its own expense require an examination by an independent physician.

G. ILLNESS - DISABILITY - DEATH IN FAMILY - cont'd

7. For the protection of children the Board may require of the teacher a health certificate from a physician to be filed in the office of the Superintendent of Schools. Any teacher who is not able to return to dury on Monday following two weeks of illness or injury shall present a certificate of ableness to the Superintendent of Schools upon his return to work. This certificate shall be signed by a physician. In addition, he may be required to submit to an examination by a physician designated or agreed upon by the Superintendent at the Board's expense. In addition, upon recommendation of the Superintendent, the Board - in strict confidence and for good and sufficient cause - may at its expense require the teacher to submit to mental or physical examination to determine whether involuntary sick leave is warranted.

The On AVASS - I

H. PERSONAL BUSINESS POLICY

- 1. At the beginning of the school year all full-time teachers regularly employed by the Board of Education shall be granted three (3) days of leave per year with full pay to transact personal business. The immediate supervisor will grant approval on the basis of this article providing he has received notification in advance, and further provided:
 - a) Written notification for such leave shall be made at least five (5) days in advance when practicable.
 - b) That business cannot possibly be transacted at a time other than on a working day.
 - c) That days will not be used for personal pleasure.
- 2. This day may not be taken immediately preceding or following a holiday or school recess unless permission is requested and approved in advance as far as practicable. The teacher shall state the reasons for the use of such days; it is not intended that these days shall be used as an extension for a vacation.

mo cai dan.

- 33 -

SOL

Couras.

1. 1. 1. 1. 1.

かだれ さ

at they

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont'd

H. PERSONAL BUSINESS POLICY - cont'd

- 3. This policy provides that at the end of the school year, unused personal business days shall be added to the teachers' cumulated sick leave bank for possible future use in accordance with the sick leave article.
- 4. Regular part-time teachers (not substitutes) and teachers employed by the district after the opening of school shall receive a pro-rated portion of the appropriate personal business leave.

I. SABBATICAL LEAVE

- 1. The Board shall grant to not more than one (1) percent of the teachers in the unit, sabbatical leave for professional improvement not to exceed one year.
- 2. Teachers on sabbatical leave shall receive fifty (50%) percent of the salary earned during the year immediately preceding the leave. This stipend will be paid to the teacher on leave on a monthly basis during the leave. The school district will continue fringe benefits for teachers during the sabbatical period.
- 3. Before beginning the sabbatical leave, the teacher shall enter into contract to return to active service in the Farmington Public School District for a period of at least two (2) years after the expiration of such leave. A teacher who does not fulfill this agreement shall repay the full amount of the stipend received during the sabbatical leave, However, said obligation shall be cancelled in the event of interveing death of permanent disability of the teacher.
- 4. The Board of Education shall be responsible for granting all leaves. Approval of the Board will be contingent upon securing a certified teacher qualified to assume the applicant's duties while on leave. The Board will make effort to find a certified teacher. A teacher must have had at least seven (7) years of continuous service in the Farmington Public School District.

cu dom at dia a para aya Masa and an aya

There is no distinct that.

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont'd

I. SABBATICAL LEAVE - cont'd

- 5. Upon return, the teacher shall be restored to his position or a position of like nature, seniority, status and pay.
- 6. Employees on leave may be required to file periodic reports with the Superintendent. Providing all requirements of the sabbatical leave policy have been satisfactorily fulfilled in the judgment of the Superintendent, accrual of seniority shall be granted, and the regular salary increment occurring during the sabbatical period shall also be granted. Unused sick leave held at the start of the leave shall be restored upon return.
- 7. A letter requesting sabbatical leave outlining the proposed program and its relation to professional improvement will be furnished to the office of the Assistant Superintendent in charge of instruction before March 1st. Transcripts and/or proof of pursuit and successful completion of the program submitted will be furnished upon return to the system.
- 8. If more applications are received than can be accepted, priority will be given to teachers with the proposed program of the greatest value to the District.

J. JURY DUTY

- A teacher who receives a jury duty interview and appearance notice must notify the Personnel Office within one
 (1) school day of such notice.
- 2. If such teacher is summoned and reports for jury duty, he shall be paid the difference between the amount he receives as a juror and his normal week's pay, as set forth in ARTICLE VII of this agreement.
- 3. It is understood and agreed that a teacher sahll be required to report to work on any and all days when he is not sitting as a juror.
- 4. To be eligible for jury duty pay differential, the teacher must furnish the Employer with a written statement from the appropriate public official listing the amount and the dates he received pay for jury duty. Any teacher found abusing this privilege shall not be entitled to the pay differential.

ARTICLE VIII - LEAVE POLICIES - cont'd

J. JURY DUTY - cont'd

- 5. A teacher served with a sub-poena to appear in court will be granted leave with pay for the time required.
- K. In case of absence for extreme emergency not covered in this Article - and upon special approval of the Superintendent of Schools, the teacher may have deducted from his salary only the cost of the substitute rather than the deduction of the full salary.
- L. Providing the Association requests by June 18, the teacher elected president of the Association will be granted a leave of absence for the school year of his elected tenure of office.

The Board will provide the following fringe benefits: Hospitalization, Life Insurance, Income Protection, Local Retirement, one year experience credit and all other benefits negotiated in ARTICLE VII.

While an employee is granted a leave of absence, he shall retain the following employment rights held by him before such leave was granted:

- a) Accrual of seniority shall be granted.
- b) Increments shall be added as if the employee had been in the school district employed during the time of such leave.
- c) Unused sick leave held at the start of the leave shall be restored.
- d) Upon return, the teacher shall be restored to his position or a position of like nature, seniority, status, and pay.
- M. At the discretion of the Board, other leaves of absence may be granted. When an employee is granted a leave of absence he shall retain the following employment rights:
 - 1. The same position on the salary schedule as held when the leave was granted starting with the school year. If the teacher has worked more than or at least forty-six (46) working days of a semester, one (1) experience credit for the semester will be allowed.
 - 2. Unused sick leave as held at the start of the leave of absence.

There shall be department chairmen in each secondary build-A. ing in the following department:

to at teacher an elimatein a distribution of the children in the Art
Business Education Library and believe wit Mathematics English Music Music A Foreign Language Physical Education Guidance Science Home Economics Social Studies Industrial Arts

There shall be an elementary chairman in the following departments: to speak against a second of the second of

Physical Education Listand was the control where and the control as it Library Reading Leading Lands [1) and the contract of the contract o

There shall be a district wide chairman in the following departments: made to week the production to the object to the or gir id to advair green large prior (days of)

Guidance Social Work Music (Instrumental and Vocal combined) - 188700A 18

- of A volume odd til in to be on them when since it The teachers in each department shall nominate a minimum of two teachers for each department chairmanship. The Administration will appoint the chairman from the list of nominees provided by the teachers. These appointments shall be made annually. TINDER TO SEE SEE SEE SEE TO
- The chairman's supervisor shall not use his service as a 3. chairman in his evaluation as a teacher. Short Japan - Teller Delegar on I to Sail 7
- Qualifications of Department Chairman: B. and the green der a factor and one our of
 - Tenure
 - Tenure
 Demonstrated leadership ability.
 - Recent graduate work in his subject area and/or curriculum (preferred) (preferred). ter case again while per altered in
 - M.A. (preferred). 4.
 - Membership in a professional organization dealing with his subject area and/or curriculum development.

The Later

Minusters and

, transmit A Thin Mile

Department Chairmen shall be compensated as follows:

Equivalent full-time members of the department, including the chairman	Annual Compensation
And regarded to the distribution of the	
V 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	\$400.00
10 500 CO	\$550.00
10 and above	

An equivalent full-time member of a department shall be determined by dividing the total number of periods taught in that department by the number of teaching hours assigned in the teacher's daily schedule. inhamu.

PROPERTY OF THE COMMENT OF THE CONTRACT OF THE

ed itte grideler to be a compared to be a selected to

STORE R

ARTICLE X - TEACHER EMPLOYMENT AND ASSIGNMENT

A. The Board establishes as a minimum requirement for initial employment of teachers the possession of a bachelor's degree and a Michigan elementary or secondary provisional certificate or the equivalent. If it is necessary to deviate from this policy, the deviation will be in accord with the Michigan Department of Education regulations.

he got a supply to the second to a second

B. Teachers, other than newly appointed and substitute teachers, will be notified of their tentative programs for the coming school year, including the schools to which they will be assigned, the grades and/or subjects that they will teach, and any special or unusual classes that they will have, not later than June 1 whenever possible.

Those teachers who have not been notified by June 1 or whose programs have been changed shall be sent notification of their schedule as soon as possible. Teachers will have the option of accepting changes made after July 15 or resigning as soon as a replacement can be found.

When a classroom assignment is filled by a substitute or series of substitutes who replace a teacher on other than sick leave, for longer than two consecutive weeks, the Association will be notified.

ARTICLE XI - VACANIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS

A. VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

- 1. Whenever any administrative vacancies shall occur in the District, the Board shall publicize the vacancies by giving fifteen (15) days notice to the President of the Association and providing for appropriate posting in every school building at the same time the vacancy is publicized elsewhere for a period of fifteen (15) days
- 2. Such notice and posting shall list the qualifications, as written in adopted personnel policies, date of tests or interview.
- 3. Any qualified teacher may apply for such vacancy.
- 4. Unsuccessful candidates may request a constructive and comprehensive evaluation of their potential.

A. The condess turbes a wint on being on the section of the contract of

5. Decision of the Board under this provision shall be final.

the state of the s

B. TRANSFERS

- 1. In filling a vacancy within the bargaining unit, the Board will consider professional background and attainments of all applicants, but if the qualifications of two applicants are equal or similar, in the opinion of the Board, preference shall be given to the applicant with the greater length of service to the District. Decision of the Board in filling such vacancies shall be final.
- 2. Any teacher desiring a transfer to a different building or position shall indicate in writing to the Director of Personnel their request to transfer. Such request shall be submitted between February 1 and February 28, and be kept confidential upon request of the teacher. Any teacher requesting a transfer after the dates indicated will not be disqualified from consideration for transfer when a vacancy arises. All requests for transfer will be considered along with other applications. Decision of the Board in filling such vacancies shall be final.
- 3. No assignment of a new teacher shall be made in a position until all pending requests for re-assignment or transfers relative to the position have been acted upon either by granting or denying the request.

ARTICLE XI - VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS - cont'd

C. INVOLUNTARY TRANSFERS

 Since the frequent transfer of teachers from one school to another is disruptive of the educational process and interferes with the optimum teacher performance, the parties agree that involuntary transfer of teachers are to be minimized and avoided wherever possible.

A. VACLICAR NWO PROPOSED A.

- 2. As used in this article, seniority shall mean the length of service with the Employer including Health Leave, but deducting any other unpaid leaves of absences.
- 3. If transfers are found to be necessary, the teacher will be notified. Upon request of the teacher, a meeting will be held between the teacher, the Association, and the Director of Personnel at which time the teacher will be notified of the reasons for such transfer.
- 4. The teacher transferred will be the teacher in the position affected of least seniority.
- 5. The transferring teacher will have the choice of position over present staff with lesser seniority, voluntary transfers, or anyone newly hired.

and reconcided to the stips of the constant of the constant of addition of an entropy of a stip of the constant of the constan

to diapose recording out and and there will also our of flade

do sur granda of a new bencher about the made in a position which is a present of the markets of the markets of the markets of the property of the control of the markets of the control o

estaven die galvuob so geis. 41 -

ARTICLE XII - REDUCTION OF PERSONNEL

A. No teacher shall be laid-off pursuant to a necessary reduction in personnel for any school year or portion thereof unless said teacher shall have been notified of said lay-off at least forty-five (45) days prior to the last teaching day of the previous school year. The official action of the Board of Education at a public meeting shall consistute such notice.

Individual Written notice will be sent to each teacher to be laid off prior to official action of the Board.

I want to the same of the same

a president described the secretarion of the secretarion.

- B. Before official action on a reduction of teachers is taken by the Board of Education, it will give notice to the Association of the contemplated reduction and afford the Association opportunity to discuss it with the Employer. As soon as the names of the teachers to be laid off are known, a list of such names shall be given to the Association.
- C. In cases requiring a reduction of the teacher work force, the order of reduction shall be:
 - 1. Temporary employees.
 - 2. Probationary teachers according to seniority. If a position cannot be filled with a certified teacher, in accordance with seniority, a teacher with lower seniority may be retained.
 - 3. Tenure or continuing contract teachers according to certification and seniority. If a position cannot be filled with a certified teacher, in accordance with seniority, a teacher with lower seniority may be retained.

Any teacher whose services are terminated because of a necessary reduction in personnel shall be appointed to the first vacancy in the school district, according to seniority, for which he is certified.

D. As used in this article, seniority shall mean the length of service with the Employer including Health Leave, but deducting any other unpaid leaves of absence.

ARTICLE XII - REDUCTION OF PERSONNEL - cont'd

our surprise services the

No teacher shall be laid-off pursuant to a necessary reduction in personnel for any school year or portion thereof unless said teacher shall have been notified of said lay-off at least fortyfive (45) days prior to the last teaching day of the previous school year. The official action of the Board of Education at a public meeting shall constitute such notice.

Individual written notice will be sent to each teacher to be laid off prior to the official action of the Board.

F. Before official action on a reduction of teachers is taken by the Board of Education, it will give notice to the Association of the contemplated reduction and afford the Association opportunity to discuss it with the Employer. As soon as the names of the teachers to be laid off are known, a list of such names shall be given to the Association. estimate a time care they entitle formula. Turk

र का इक्षा पूर्व के विकास के का निवास के निवास के का निवास के निवास के का निवास के निवास क the marked among the restriction and the state of the sta with a state with a few water the same water than the same and the second of the second o

t. Ferri of the little of the bouches a properties be derived.

The washing action thought and a control of the control of the As a lost statement for all whose statements with the statement of the sta cially real of the contribution of the defendance of the contribution of the contribut al Established and approximation of the control of the second of the sec

en la comparta de la comparta del comparta de la comparta del comparta de la comparta del la comparta de la comparta del la comparta de la comparta de la comparta del la comparta de la comparta del la comparta

and the same of th

i "ivolo laik od ir laik legistetan a killi jert yle kiring garansje. Exp. 17/240 (Stimoscon, Basin o anno upp. Lo a religió, discomples, a miller til i film i hall miller **, b**øre rokkisk miller kunning freklige, och ro**kk**et, skøt**te** mi

- 43 -

adin del mass ill ...

. . A COURS ! STATE TO . I

the design of the second of the second

XIII - TEACHER EVALUATION

- A. The work performance of all teachers shall be evaluated in writing by the administration. A copy of the written evaluation shall be given to the teacher following a conference with the administrator based on his observation of the teacher within the classroom for a reasonable number of consecutive minutes. The teacher is entitled to a dissenting opinion and/or to make a clarifying statement which shall be attached to the evaluation. All observations will be conducted openly and with the full knowledge of the teacher.
 - 1. The work performance of all tenure or continuing contract teachers shall be evaluated at least once every three years.
 - 2. The teaching performance of probationary teachers shall be evaluated at least twice each school year, the first to be early in their first semester.
 - 3. The Board cooperatively through its Administration and the Association, will constantly review and revise where necessary the evaluation forms used in the district.
 - 4. Teachers are encouraged to invite their supervisor to observe them when their classes are involved in activities that might not be seen on any other day.
 - 5. Teachers shall have the right to request an additional evaluation by another administrator from within the district.
- B. Where the word "average" is used in evaluations, its meaning shall be interpreted to the teacher; and efforts shall be made where necessary to standardize evaluation procedures throughout the District.
- C. The Administration may allow an experienced teacher to observe and assist a beginning teacher upon the request of the beginning teacher and the consent of the experienced teacher.
- D. The Principal may request the department chairman to observe and assist a teacher after specifying the area of concern.

The department chairman may assist a teacher in his department in self evaluation

Such evaluations and observations shall be for the teacher's improvement only and shall not be used for tenure or become part of the teacher's record.

ARTICLE XIII - TEACHER EVALUATION

In the event a probationary teacher is recommended for discharge, he may request and be granted a closed board hearing on the merits of such action. The decision of the Board is final and non-grieveable.

In positions where certification is not required, the first two school years of employment shall be deemed to be probationary. An individual will be required to serve only one probationary period in the district; provided that a third year probationary period may be required by the Board.

After satisfactory completion of the probationary period, the teacher shall be placed on a continuing contract by the Board.

If an individual is in a position that does not require a teacher's certificate he must meet temporary state approval for the position occupied before starting the probationary period and shall not receive a continuing contract unless fully approved by the state.

A teacher who so requests may have an Association representative present during the review and discussion of the formal evaluation form.

S. Teach a later to the state of the state o . St. Co. St. Mary Co. St. Co. St. Co. St. Co. Mary Mary Co. St. Co. St. Co. Mary Mary Co. St. Co. St.

and the second of the second o

Textors and the state of the st

न्त्रमा कर अधिक द्वा १ क ना अधि स का के कि स्व

Trade od 1985. od 1995. od 1995. od 1995. Deno 1885. da 1985. od 1995. od 1995. od 1995. od 1995. od 1995. Deno 1885. od 1995. od 1995.

aver an in the contract of the second of the

the sufficient of the sufficie

proped to a surprise the second of the secon

State of Same

ARTICLE XIV - TEACHER PROTECTION

- A. Any case of assault and/or battery upon a teacher, which had its inception in a school centered problem, shall be promptly reported to the Board or its designated representative. The Board will provide legal counsel to advise the teacher of his rights and obligations with respect to such assault and/or battery and shall render other assistance it deems necessary to the teacher in connection with handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities. Time lost by a teacher in connection with incidents described above will not be charged to the teacher unless the teacher is adjudged guilty or a judgment is rendered against him in connection with such assault and/or battery upon him in a court of competent jurisdiction from which no appeal has been taken.
- B. The Board will continue to accept its responsibility to give all reasonable support and assistance to teachers with respect to the maintenance of control and discipline in the classroom and school.
- C. When it becomes necessary for a teacher to exclude a pupil from a class (on a temporary basis), the teacher will follow the precedures outlined in the written discipline policy of the building. If a pupil is interrupting the educational process, the teacher may send the student to the office. The student will not be returned to the classroom until the teacher has been notified in writing of the action taken by the Administration.
- D. Suspension of students from school may be imposed only by a principal or his designated representative.
- E. In the event a student's grade is changed, the Administrator will consult with the teacher. If the teacher is not available, notification of the change will be sent.
- F. Any complaints or compliments by a parent of a student, or any person, directed toward a teacher which becomes a part of the teacher's personnel file, or public knowledge, shall be promptly called to the teacher's attention. If any unsigned or anonymous complaints are received, the teacher should be notified, but no action will be taken on them and they will not be placed in the teacher's personnel file.

POTTAR BANK SIN TO WELL A HARANA. ARTICLE XIV - TEACHER PROTECTION - cont'd

- Any teacher absent due to injury or disease arising out of and in the course of his employment that entitles him to receive Michigan Workmen's Compensation benefits, shall receive from the Board the following benefits:
 - For a period not to exceed sixty-five (65) total working days in any one year the difference in his regular contract salary, computed on a daily basis and the amount paid under the Workmen's Compensation Act, provided, however, that this obligation shall terminate on the last working day for which the teacher is compensated for in the school year and/or the expiration of the Workmen's Compensation Act benefits.
 - Any absence under this provision will not be charged against the teacher's accumulated sick leave.
 - 3. Upon expiration of the Board provisions provided in one (1) above, the teacher may elect to use accumulated sick leave at the rate of difference between the allowance paid under the act and his regular contract salary computed on a daily basis for a period of time that funds from his accumulated sick leave bank will provide, computed on a daily basis.

There is the second of the sec

4. Teachers covered by long-term disability insurance provided in Article VII, Section J, will not draw the benefits of Article XIV, Section G when Article VII, Section J. applies.

elanden et al la company de la

THE RESIDENCE OF THE PARTY OF T

ARTICLE XV - CONFERENCES AND CONVENTIONS

- A. The Board and the Association agree that it is desirable for teachers to have an opportunity to participate in In-Service Education, in professional organizations of the area of their specialization and in conferences and/or conventions of an educational nature.
- B. Guidelines for In-Service Education including participation in conferences and/or conventions:
 - 1. The staff should be encouraged to join and participate in professional organizations and meetings.
 - 2. Membership in the sponsoring organization is required of the employee making application to attend a conference and/or convention unless there is no difference between member and non-member registration fees.
- 3. State or National conferences and/or conventions participation should be limited to those persons who expect to continue their services in Farmington in the following year.
- 4. Request for conference and/or convention participation should be routed through the immediate supervisor to the Assistant Superintendent in charge of instructional personnel. Permission is to be governed by:
 - a) The consideration of building situations which would be created by granting several concurrent or consecutive requests, unless the conference and/or convention is on a weekend or during a holiday.
 - b) The possible effect on specially scheduled programs or extra-curricular activities.
 - c) The number of conferences and/or conventions previously attended.
 - d) Availability of funds for this purpose.
- 5. The number of designated delegates to attend any national and/or regional conference and/or convention is to be approved by the Board of Education upon the recommendation of the Superintendent.

ARTICLE XV - CONFERENCE AND CONVENTIONS - cont'd

- 6. The number of designated delegates to attend any state conference and/or convention is to be determined by the Superintendent.
- 7. The number of designated delegates to attend all other inservice meetings and workshops shall be determined by the Superintendent upon recommendation of the immediate supervisor.

C. FINANCIAL ARRANGEMENTS

- 1. In order to secure the benefits to the school program of participation by appropriate personnel in the conference policy with minimum influence from personal financial circumstances, it is desirable that the expenses of the conference and/or convention delegate be totally reimbursed. However, when the predicted expense of attendance or the number of personnel recommended to attend indicate a cost which exceeds the funds deemed by the Superintendent to be available for attendance at a given conference and/or convention, reimbursement of individual expenses may be made to a specified limit or other appropriate partial reimbursement may be made to the delegate.
- 2. An itemized account is required which will include details of transportation costs (based upon public carrier charges), meals, lodging and registration fees. This report is to be submitted not more than thirty (30) days after the conference and/or convention.
 - 3. No loss of regular salary to teachers attending such approved conferences and/or conventions.

D. CONFERENCE REPORTS

- 1. Upon return from a conference and/or convention, a participant will submit to the Superintendent an evaluation report on the standard form secured from his immediate supervisor.
- 2. Reimbursement requests will be made on the standard form secured from the immediate supervisor and submitted to the Assistant Superintendent in charge of instruction.
- 3. The above forms will be developed by the Board with the Association participating.

IN-SERVICE

Testing of the consistence of the constant 1. At the request of the Association, the Board will consider (within funds available) making arrangements for afterschool courses, work shops, conferences and programs designed to improve the quality of instruction in the Farmington Public Schools. It is understood that such afterschool courses, etc., shall be without additional pay or compensation for time spent in class.

The state of the state of the state of the

2. The tuition for all programs set up or planned by the Board or in cooperation with a University will be paid by the Board. In the event that the University makes an additional charge for credit, the teacher will pay the extra cost. Jilia was men latimos s

And the second of the second o

The both and wide to be their portranspections.

e formation and the company of the c

3. Valorina de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya del companya del companya del companya de la compan

4. distribution of the second state of the second s

The control of particular to the control of the con

the state of the control and the second of t

stand time or out, earlies the state of the

en California de California de Le California de Legales de California de California de California de Californi La california de Californi

White a waterpression of the district

The state of the s

ARTICLE XVI - SCHOOL CALENDAR

- A. The teachers' contract year will be from September 7, 1971 through June 16, 1972 and September 5, 1972 through June 15, 1973 as shown in Appendix A.
- B. It is agreed that in the event the Board is unable, prior to June 16, 1972 or June 15, 1973, to meet the agreed upon schedule and provide the 180 days required for full State Aid because of Association work stoppages, both parties will renegotiate the calendar to provide for such days.
- C. Regulations governing teacher's work days shall be as follows:
- 1. During teacher work day in September, as shown in Appendix A, no district wide departmental or general meetings will be held.
 - 2. No more than one short building meeting will be held in each of the two work periods between semesters and at the close of school. Such meetings will be scheduled so as not to interrupt work more than necessary.
 - 3. Teachers may leave on June 16, 1972 and June 15, 1973 when their work is finished and they have checked out, and, provided that teachers remain in their schools from 8:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. Report cards will be mailed.
 - 4. School will be dismissed two (2) half days during the school year. These half-days shall be used for curriculum development.
- D. Any teacher who is enrolled in and will be attending a University or College for summer study requiring him to be absent the last week of school or any part thereof, shall receive the difference between the cost of the substitute and his regular salary, provided that the teacher furnishes the Board evidence that it is necessary to leave during this time period.
- E. The School Calendar is subject in all respects to the regulations of the State of Michigan, and in the event that any provision of this Article or Appendix A shall at any time be officially determined to be contrary to the regulations of the State of Michigan, the Association and the Board will mutually agree on a provision that will meet the minimum requirements for full State Aid.

ARTICLE XVII - ADDITIONAL TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS

STUDENT TEACHING PROGRAM

Triba with

LASIN C

.TuBor.

Fire son to

Tork.

The Board and the Association agree that it is desirable to provide good laboratory experience for student teachers under experienced and competent teachers.

In order to provide such student teaching experience in Farmington, it is agreed:

- 1. The requirements for teachers who will serve as supervising teachers shall be: odi tout a little and accord
 - a) Above average teaching ability.
 - b) A desire to work with student teachers.
 - c) Tenure status with at least three (3) years teaching experience. The state of the s
 - d) In the event the university requirements are higher, the university requirements will prevail, providing the FEA will be so notified and a conference will be held with the university.
 - o, to one all all. 2. No supervising teacher shall have more than one student teacher in any one class per year. In hardship cases this provision may be waived upon agreement of the Association and Administration.
 - angle framera Lag 3. The Board agrees not to contract with any university for the placing of student teachers in Farmington unless the university will pay a minimum of \$25.00 for such service.
 - 4. The universities will pay all funds for the student teaching program to the Board of Education. At the end of each semester the Board of Education will distribute the funds to supervising teachers who have participated, on a prorated basis as determined by the Association. The Board will provide: A list of supervising teachers, the number of weeks : they had a student teacher, full or half days, and the amount due from the university for each.

Carrier Comp. Alle St. 12 20 ptm gra 20 miles bridge br omes modern come country distant encountry and but to

ARTICLE XVII - ADDITIONAL TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS - cont'd arter 46 miles of the same and the

- Student teachers may be used as substitutes for only their supervising teachers, with the following qualifications:
- The student teacher must have had a minimum of four (4) weeks experience in the classroom.
 - The principal shall consult with the supervising teacher concerning the ability of the student teacher to carry on normal classroom responsibilities. Control of the second
 - c) The Board shall assume all legal responsibilities for the supervising of the student teacher. The the state of the

. Honore Branch ti B. SUMMER SCHOOL

ephonests, the

1. In the event a summer school program is authorized by the Board, teachers will be advised of anticipated vacancies in positions for such a program.

A PORT SAPERS THE VIEW

2. Applications will be available through the office of the Director of Summer School.

- Mindian will -

- 3. In filling such anticipated vacancies, the Board shall consider the qualifications of the applicant as well as the recommendations of the applicant's building principal or immediate supervisor and the Director of Summer School. Whenever two or more teachers apply for a summer school teaching position and in the opinion of the Superintendent, their qualifications are equal or similar, preference shall be given to the applicant with the greater length of service to the district.
- 4. Appointments to summer school positions will be made the first day following the official registration. Appointments will be made by letter specifying the subject. hours and place of assignment.
 - 5. All teachers appointed to summer school positions shall be compensated at the rate of \$6.75 per hour. Teachers shall be compensated for 15 minutes preparation time before and 15 minutes preparation time after school.

ARTICLE XVII - ADDITIONAL TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS - cont'd

SUMMER SCHOOL - cont'd

- 6. When the 4th of July falls on a school day, school shall be closed and the teachers shall receive compensation for that day at the regular daily rate. When the 4th of July falls on Tuesday or Thursday, school will be closed on the corresponding Monday or Friday and teachers shall receive compensation for that day at the regular daily rate.
- 7. It is the responsibility of all summer school teachers to honor written Board policies and written Administrative regulations not in conflict with the terms of this Agreement.
- 8. Summer school teachers shall be eligible for one (1) sick leave day during the summer school program. This day will be cumulative as long as the teacher remains with the summer school program, but will not be added or subtracted from the teacher's regular full time sick leave bank.
- 9. The following portions of this Agreement shall not apply to Article XVI-B, Summer School: Article I-B, D, E, F; Article III-D; Article V-A-6; B-6-a; B-9. Article VII, VIII, IX, X-B; Article XI, XIII, XIV-F, XV, XVI, XVII-A, C; XIX, XXI, XXII.
- C. DRIVER EDUCATION (after school, Saturdays and summer school)
 - 1. In the event the Board of Education authorizes a driver education program after school hours and on Saturdays, teachers will be advised of anticipated vacancies by ten (10) working days written advance notice.
 - 2. Applications will be available through the office of Senior High School Principals.
 - 3. In filling such anticipated vacancies, the Board shall consider the qualifications of the applicant as well as the recommendations of the applicant's building principal or immediate supervisor. Whenever two or more teachers apply for a vacancy, and in the opinion of the Superintendent, their qualifications are equal or similar, preference shall be given to the applicant with the greater length of service to the district.

ARTICLE XVII - ADDITIONAL TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS - cont'd

- C. DRIVER EDUCATION (after school, Saturdays and summer school) cont'd
- 4. All teachers appointed to such driver education positions shall be compensated at the rate of \$6.75 per hour when the assignment is not part of the teacher's regular working day. Classroom or simulator assignments shall include twelve (12) minutes preparation time per hour of instruction. Behind the wheel assignments shall include vehicle pickup and delivery time if necessary.
 - 5. It is the responsibility of all such driver education teachers to honor written Board policies and Administrative written regulations not in conflict with the terms of this Agreement.

device of the survey recommendation is the second and the survey of the

plenting a little of the control of

ATTEN OF A TOTAL CONTRACTOR OF A TOTAL CONTRACTOR OF SETTINGS AND A SETTINGS OF SETTINGS AND A SETTINGS OF SETTING

The following portions of this Agreement shall not apply to Article XVI-C Driver Education; Article I-B, D, E, F; Article III-D; Article V-A, 1-6; B-6a; B-9; Articles VII, VIII, IX, Article X-B; Article XI; Article XIII; XIV-F; XV; XVI; XVII-A,B; XIX, XXI; XXII.

C. TRY SAL MILLS COLOR SERVICE SERVICE

and the control of the state of

Later the second of the second of the second of

to the application on the party of the control of t

The state of the s

LTD CONTRACTOR SERVICE

ARTICLE XVIII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. A claim by a teacher of the Association that there has been a violation, mis-interpretation or misapplication of any provision of the Agreement may be processed as a grievance as hereinafter provided.
- B. All time limits herein shall consist of school days. Time limits may be extended upon good cause shown or upon mutual consent of the parties. It is understood that the time limits set forth herein or agreed upon shall be considered as substantive and failure to conform to them shall mean default by the party failing to conform. In the event of such default the remedy requested by the grievant shall be granted.
- C. Any teacher having a problem and/or grievance may discuss the matter with the school principal during non-teaching hours, with the object of resolving it informally. The Association building representative or Association officer may also be present, if requested.
 - 1. The Association may discuss matters involving the implementation and interpretation of the contract with the Superintendent or his representative with the object of resolving it informally.
- D. In the event the matter is a grievance and is not satisfactorily resolved, the following procedure shall be followed:
 - 1. Step one The grievance shall be reduced to writing within ten (10) days after the occurrence of the alleged violation or ten (10) school days after the knowledge of the alleged violation, signed by the grievant or Association and filed with the appropriate supervisor who could remedy the alleged grievance.

Within ten (10) days after the receipt of the written grievance the Supervisor shall give his answer, in writing, to the grievant and to the Association.

ARTICLE XVIII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 2. Step two In the event the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of his grievance at Step one, within five (5) school days from the date of receipt of the Supervisor's answer, the grievant may appeal the grievance to the Assistant Superintendent or his designeee. Such appeal shall be in writing. Within five (5) days after receipt of such request for appeal, the Assistant Superintendent or his designee shall hold the meeting in an attempt to resolve the alleged grievance. Only the grievant and not more than two (2) representatives of the Association shall be present at such meeting. Within three (3) days upon conclusion of such meeting, the Assistant Superintendent or his designee shall present the Association president with a written answer to the grievance.
- 3. Step three Within five (5) school days after receiving the decision from the Assistant Superintendent or his designee in Step Two, the grievant or the Association may appeal to the Superintendent of Schools or his designated representative. At this point, the Superintendent or his designee shall either:
 - a) Attempt to resolve the grievance by holding a meeting with the grievant and not more than two (2) representatives of the Association. Such meeting shall be scheduled within five (5) days from the date of receipt of the appeal; or
- b) Refer the grievance to Step four within five (5) days from the date of receipt of the appeal. Written notice of such referral shall be given to the Association.

If the Superintendent holds a meeting, he shall present the Association, within five (5) days after conclusion of such meeting, with a written answer to the grievance.

4. Step four - Within five (5) school days from the date of the receipt of the decision of the Superintendent, the grievant or the Association may appeal in writing to the Board of Education.

Control of the second s

ARTICLE XVIII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE - cont'd

ton a yaittodi i

J. t.

The Board or its designated sub-committee shall investigate the grievance, including giving the grievant and the Association a reasonable opportunity to be heard. The Board or its designee committee shall render its decision in writing after holding the hearing on the appeal. A copy of the Board's decision shall be delivered in writing to the School Superintendent and the Association within twenty-five (25) days after receipt of the appeal from Step three.

are as as to be the state

5. Step five - If the alleged grievance is not settled at Step four, the matter may be appealed to arbitration provided that notice to appeal the matter is given to the Board within five (5) days from the date of the Board's (or committee thereof) written decision at Step four. Within five (5) days after the date of the written request for arbitration, a committee of the Board or its designated. representative and the Association or its designated representative shall make every reasonable effort to agree upon a mutually acceptable arbitrator. If the parties are unable to agree on an arbitrator within the time period set forth herein, the party seeking arbitration shall file a request with the American Arbitration Association within two (2) days to submit a list of qualified arbitrators. The arbitrator shall then be selected according to the Rules of the American Arbitration Association.

It shall be the function of the arbitrator and he shall be empowered except as his powers are limited below after due investigation, to make a decision in writing and set forth his findings of fact, reason and conclusions of the issues submitted. The Arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding upon the employer, the Association and the employee or employees involved:

The arbitrator shall have no power to add to, substract from, disregard, alter or modify any of the terms of this Agreement.

He shall have no power to rule on those matters previously exempted from the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE XVIII- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE - cont'd

·, 4"

There shall be no appeal from the arbitrator's decision if within the scope of his authority as set forth above. It shall be final and binding upon the employer, the Association, its members, the employee or employees involved.

The arbitrator's decision shall be rendered not later than twenty (20) days from the date of the closing of the hearing, or if all hearings have been waived, from the date final statements and proof are submitted to him.

the and sufficient

- E. The grievant may request assistance from the Association to note aid him or represent him.
- then often apply to hear Any grievance occurring during the period between the termination date of this Agreement and the effective date of a new agreement shall not be processed. the thinger estimate sit
- G. No claim for reimbursement of back wages shall exceed the amount the grievant would otherwise have earned during the period of time the grievance was in existence.
- H. All documents, communications and records dealing with the processing of grievances, shall be filed separately from the personnel file of the participants.
- when their all the state of I. The filing of the grievance shall in no way interfere with the right of the Board to proceed in carrying out its management responsibilities, subject to the final decision of the no dobove be two entrol grievance.
- J. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of any teacher having a grievance to discussing and having it resolved informally with the employer; provided that the Association be given the opportunity to be present at the hearing or meeting of such grievance and that the final decision by the employer is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement: 168/200 on Vall 110/12/2007 Morte continued
- The following matters shall not be the basis of any grievance K. filed under the procedure outlined in this Article. ic the on the street or and the most property of the state of the st

ARTICLE XVIII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE - cont'd

ad. The Massa

K. cont'd

- 1. The termination of services of or failure to re-employ probationary teacher.
 - a) The placing of a non-tenure teacher on a third year of probation.

7 . W . 18 . A

- b) Any matter subject to the procedures specified in the Teachers Tenure Act (Act 4 of Public Acts, Extra Sessions of 1937 of Michigan, as amended),
- L. Grievances arising under this article shall be processed during non-teaching hours. For the purposes of this article, non-teaching hours shall mean the time before school begins for pupils, and after school ends for pupils and during a teacher's lunch period and conference period as mutually agreed upon between the parties.
- M. Within three (3) weeks following the opening of school, the Association shall centify in writing the names and positions of Association officials and building representatives. After said period the Board shall not recognize any Association official or representative until his name has been so certified.
- N. In the event a grievance is filed after May 15th of any year and strict adherence to the time limits may result in hard-ship to any party, the Board chall use its best efforts to process such grievance prior to the end of the school term or as soon thereafter as possible. During ramer recess school days shall be counted as five (5) school days per calendar week.
- O. The Board and the Association shall not be permitted to assert in such arbitration proceedings any ground or to reply in any evidence not previously disclosed to the other party.

ARTICLE XIX - PROFESSIONAL STUDY COMMITTEE

- A. There is hereby established a Professional Study Committee composed of four members selected by the Board or its designated representative and four members of the Association.

 The Professional Study Committee is charged with reviewing curriculum and various educational problems agreed upon by both parties and setting priorities in dealing with these problems.
- B. In addition, the Committee shall establish the sub-committee or other organizational structure necessary for study of such problems.
- C. Written reports of the research, findings and recommendations of this committee shall be presented by the committee for consideration by the Board, after consultation with the Superintendent. Within one month after consultation with the Superintendent, this report will be placed on the Board agenda. The chairman of the Professional study Committee and the President of the F.E.A. will be notified of the date such reports, findings and recommendations will appear on the agenda of the Board of Education and will be invited to be present.
- D. If the Board refers the study, that referral shall contain time limits for reporting back to the Board.
- E. Members of the committee shall be provided released time for carrying out the purposes of this article.

ARTICLE XX - RETIREMENT POLICY

All employees of Farmington Public School District - whose employment requires a teaching certificate - shall be retired by the Board of Education on June 30th of the school year in which said person attains the age of sixty-five (65).

ARTICLE XXI - STRIKES AND SANCTIONS

The Association will not engage in or encourage strikes during the duration of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XXII - NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES

A. Not later than March 1 of the school year in which this agreement expires, the Board agrees to negotiate with the Association over a Successor-Agreement in accordance with the procedures set forth herein in a good-faith effort to reach agreement concerning teachers salaries, hours and other conditions of employment. Such negotiations shall include, but not be limited to, the subjects covered by this Agreement. Any Agreement so negotiated shall apply to all teachers in the bargaining unit and shall be reduced to writing and signed by the Board and the Association.

During negotiations, the Board and the Association shall present relevant data, exchange points of view and make proposals and counter-proposals. The Board agrees to make available to the Association, in response to reasonable written requests, available information as provided in Article II.

If negotiations described in this Section A have reached an impasse, the procedure described in Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965 shall be followed.

B. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to subjects of collective bargaining and the agreements contained in this contract were arrived at after the free exercise of such rights and opportunities.

Therefore, the Board and the Association, for the life of this Agreement, each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter not specifically covered in or outside this Agreement, even though such subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated or signed this Agreement.

- C. Despite reference herein to the Board and the Association as such, each reserves the right to act hereunder by committee, individual member or designated representative.
- D. This Agreement may not be modified in whole or in part by the parties except by mutual written agreement.

ARTICLE XXIII - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. Individual contracts entered into between teachers and the Board shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement covering the same school year as the said individual contracts.
- B. This Agreement shall supersede any policies, rules, regulations or practices of the Board which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms.
- C. This Agreement is subject in all respects to the laws of the State of Michigan, and in the event that any provision of this Agreement shall at any time be held to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction from whose final judgment or decree no appeal has been taken within the time provided for doing so, such provision shall be void and inoperative; however all other provisions of this Agreement shall continue in effect.

CAPTURESTON A TOWN A TOWN FAIR SAN THE SAN THE A ST WAR IN THE SAN THE

The freezewant of a safety and the same attentions in the same in the same anger

THE RESIDENCE OF THE PROPERTY WAS A STORY OF THE SECOND OF THE SECOND SE

our of crane of the cold she have the children advant grown transpect for eligible - ic

Little come report by the comment of the months of the first the

a sed diskinger and residence and up, the disk transfer against addition, which

e eden, torro lando a religio de la constitución per en ció de termó de transcente de la constitución de la

D. Copies of this Agreement shall be printed at the expense of the Board and presented to all teachers now employed and hereafter employed at or prior to the time of employment.

Constant of the British of the State of the

Comprehensive differential comprehensive in the state of

ARTICLE XXIV - DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective as of September 1, 1971 and shall continue in effect until August 31, 1973. This Agreement shall not be extended orally and it is expressly understood that it shall expire on the date indicated.

EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

and the state of the state of the

A THE THE SECTION OF

BOARD OF EDUCATION

SOMETH LONG ...

The same of the sa

Ву	By	Control States
-1	President	President
	EA OFF THE ONLY FOR STORY	the state of the s
Ву	terim will be the market by	
	Secretary By	Secretary
Ву	A STORE STOR	
. A.	Negotiating Committeeman	ent.
	A STATE OF THE STA	
Ву	Negotiating Committeeman	T WINGER
. 4		Material Control
Ву		
	Negotiating Committeeman	
	en. West of the second of the	
Ву	Negotiating Committeeman	the state of the s
Ву.		AND MAY
	Negotiating Committeeman	bs mo
4.	to the second se	No. Oak

APPENDIX A - SCHOOL CALENDAR

FARMINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT - 1971-1972

September 7 Work Day - no students Students - All Day September 8 November 12 Kindergarten & Secondary: Students -All Day 1875. Ada .7781 Elementary 1-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M. November 25, 26 Thanksgiving Recess MANUEL ON ASSICIATION December 17 Winter Vacation (Close of day) January 3 School Reconvenes Secondary: Finals A.M., Teachers' January 26, 27 Work Day p.m. Elementary K-6: Students all day Title Line? January 28 Secondary: Teachers' Work Day Elementary K-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M. remineration of the following January 31 Second Semester Begins March 24 Kindergarten & Secondary: Students mane add . mol graduatio All Day Elementary 1-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M. March 30 Spring Vacation (Close of Day) April 10 School Reconvenes Memorial Day Recess May 29 June 14 Secondary: Finals A.M., Teachers' Work Day P.M. Elementary K-6: Students - Full Day June 15 Secondary: Finals A.M., Teachers' Work Day P.M. Elementary K-6: Students A.M. Teachers" Work Day P.M.

June 16 Records - No Students

Two half days will be scheduled during the school year for in-service education.

APPENDIX A - SCHOOL CALENDAR - Continued

TOWN TO SPECIAL MARKET IN CONTRACT

the state of the s

adaption - vicable to the second of

order to the purpose for a contract to

er • a standbutte = a to be to an its , a and stored in the same

· Contract that the think the terms

yet the amended and term of the

A WALL AND A STATE OF THE PARTY Control of Anthropic Control of the Land o

And the west are good a weather

SUMMER SCHOOL - 1972

June 26 Summer Work Day

June 27 Summer Classes Start

AND THE MARK THE PROPERTY. July 3, 4

Independence Day

August 9

Last Day of Summer School

LA MORO POR MERCANDO POR PROPERTIES

* . F . trust

Charles and Arrest

APPENDIX A - SCHOOL CALENDAR - 1972-73 FARMINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOLS

September 5	Work Day - No Students
September 6	Students - All Day go got from
November 10	Kindergarten & Secondary: Students All
	Day Elementary 1-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M.
November 23, 24	Thanksgiving Recess
December 19	Winter Vacation (Close of Day)
January 3	School reconvenes
January 24, 25	Secondary: Finals A.M., Teachers! Work Day P.M.
	Elementary K-6: Students all day
January 26	Secondary: Teachers' Work Day Elementary K-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M.
January 29	Second Semester Begins
March 23	Kindergarten & Secondary: Students all day.
	Elementary 1-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M.
April 19	Spring Vacation (Close of Day)
April 30	School reconvenes
May 28	Memorial Day Recess
June 13	Secondary: Finals A.M., Teachers' Work Day P.M.
	Elementary K-6: Students all day.
June 14	Secondary: Finals A.M., Teachers' Work Day P.M.
	Elementary K-6: Students A.M. Teachers' Work Day P.M.

June 15 Records - No Students
Two half days will be scheduled during the school year for in-service education.

APPENDIX A - SCHOOL CALENDAR - Continued

45

a di a ...

SUMMER SCHOOL - 1973

June 25

June 26

ROSSING TO

G. Str.

11, 11, 1

....

July 4

August 7

Summer Work Day

Summer Classes Start

Independence Day

and the second form of the second In a second In a second second

promote district and the state of the state

The company of the second through the second to the second through the second to the second terms and the second terms are second to the second terms and the second terms are second to the second terms are second terms are second to the second term

the company of the second of t

at the second at the second of the second of

Last Day of Summer School

ment to the plant of the property of the same

many the first of the state of

Step	B.A.	M.A.	Ed.SPEC.
0	\$ 8,200.00	\$ 9,000.00	\$ 9,650.00
0 ½	8,444.50	9,277.50	10 9,927.50
1	8,689.00	9,555.00	10,205.00
11/2	8,933.50	9,832.50	10,482.50
2	9,178.00	2 10,110.00	10,760.00
21/2	9,455.00	10,418.00	10,680.00
3	9,732.00	10,726.00	11,376.00
31/2	10,009.00	11,034.00	11,684.00
4	10,286.00	11,342.00	11,992.00
41/2	10,563.00	11,680.00	12,330.00
5	10,840.00	12,018.00	12,668.00
5½	11,117.00	12,356.00	13,006.00
6	11,394.00	12,694.00	13,344.00
61/2	11,701.00	13,065.00	13,715.00
7	12,008.00	13,436.00	14,086.00
71/2	12,315.00	13,868.00	14,518.00
8	12,622.00	14,300.00	14,950.00
8½	12,929.00	14,732.00	15,382.00
9	13,236.00	15,164.00	15,814.00
91/2	13,543.00	15,669.50	16,319.50
10	13,850.00	16,175.00	16,825.00

Additional compensation shall be granted for the AB plus 18 graduate semester hours in the amount of one-half of the difference between the AB and MA degrees at the experience step of the individual. For each semester hour of graduate credit beyond the AB plus 18 level - not to exceed 12 hours - \$20.00 shall be paid.

For each semester hour of graduate credit beyond the MA level - not to exceed 30 hours, \$20.00 shall be paid.

Qualifications for the above additional amounts shall be in accordance with Article VII, Section G.

This annual salary scale shall be prorated from November 15, 1971 - June 16, 1972 and shall not be retroactive to the effective date of the contract.

Pending governmental approval, the 1970-71 increment for the period September 1, 1971 to November 12, 1971 will be retroactive.

AP	PENDIX B SALARY SCHEDULE	14 1 14	
St	ep AB	MA	
0	10th	luth	Six-nundred and Firty
1	9th	6th	dollars (\$650.) will
2	8th viz 10 his	4th	be added to each appro-
3	6th bearing	4th	priate MA step once
4	6th	4ch	computed.
5	6th	4th	
6	6th Trans	4th	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1
7	6th	5th	
8	- Som ofther actions	7th	1 8 1 W 10 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9	9th	6th	
10	7th 7th	3rd 8	

TO A SECTION OF THE ASSESSED.

Additional compensation shall be granted for the AB plus 18 graduate semester hours in the amount of one-half of the difference between the AB and MA degree at the experience step of the individual. For each semester hour of graduate credit beyond the AB plus 18 level-not to exceed 12 hours - \$20.00 shall be paid.

For each semester hour of graduate credit beyond the MA level-not to exceed 30 hours -\$20.00 shall be paid.

Qualifications for the above additional amounts shall be in accordance with Article VII, Section G.

wit .

The additional salary paid for special assignments will be determined by applying the percentage factor as shown in the table attached to whatever Bachelor's degree salary schedule is approved for the year involved by the Board of Education in terms of previously approved experience in the assigned activity. A maximum of five (5) years experience credit outside of the Farmington Public Schools may be allowed upon the recommendation of the Superintendent:

INTERSCHOLASTIC ATHLETICS

SENIOR HIGH SCHOOL		JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL	
FOOTBALL - Head	11.0%	FOOTBALL - Head	6.5%
Assistant	7.5%	Assistant	5.5%
Reserve	7.0%		
BASKETBALL - Head	11.0%	BASKETBALL - Head	6.5%
Reserve	7.5%	Assistant	5.5%
WRESTLING - Head	10.0%	and the production of the weather the	
Assistant	7.0%	WRESTLING - Head	6.5%
		Assistant	
- Assistant	7.0%		
TRACK - Head	8.5%	TRACK - Head	5.0%
- Assistant	6.5%	Assistant	4.5%
BASEBALL - Head			
Reserve	6.0%	CROSS COUNTRY	3.0%
CROSS COUNTRY	6.0%	A THE STATE OF THE	, **
GYMNASTICS - Boys	10.0%		
SPORTS - Girls (per sport)	5.0%		
TRAINER	7.5%		
TENNIS	7.0%		
GOLF	5.0%		

OTHER EXTRA DUTIES

SENIOR CLASS ADVISOR - Head GIRLS ATHLETIC ASS'N CHEERLEADING INTRA-MURAL INSTRUMENTAL MUSIC VOCAL DEBATE DRAMATICS	3.0% 6.0% 4.0% 2.0% 8.0% 8.0% 4.0% 3.5%	GIRLS ATHLETIC ASS'N CHEERLEADING INTRA-MURAL BAND VOCAL CONSULTANTS READING	6.0% 3.0% 2.0% 6.0% 5.0% 4.5%
SCHOOL PAPER	3.0%		
ANNUAL SATURDAY TESTING PROGRAM (Counselors) hourly rate	3.0%	7	
FORENSICS	2.0%	- 71	_

APPENDIX B-1 - SPECIAL ASSIGNMENTS - cont'd

ELEMENTARY

CONSULTANTS - READING SPECIALISTS	4.5%
LIBRARIANS (teacher)	5.0%
HEAD OF SAFETY PATROL or SERVICE SQUAD	3.0%
(if combined)	5.0%
SPECIAL EDUCATION ASSIGNMENTS	4.5%
ACTING PRINCIPAL	2.5%
ACTING PRINCIPAL WITHOUT A FULL TIME PRINCIPAL	4.0%
Extra duty rate per hour - all levels	\$5.25
Ticket Taker - Senior High Junior High	\$7.00 per event 4.50 per event